

ISWA Monthly Meeting

April 10, 2022

Call to Order: Meeting called meeting to order at 12:03 pm by Pat Culp. Meeting was held via zoom.

Attendance:

Pat Culp, Jason Miller, Lauren Rioux, Jean Whetstone, Lou Silverman, Jeff Strueder, Jimmy Tonte, Danny Struck, Jennifer Pierson, Mary Friedt, Jen Ratliff, Thomas Pompei, Tina Fouts, Roby Webster, Linda Robinson, Ryan Parrish, Mark Mundy, Jonah Odom, Jake O'Neill, Jason DeLois

Staff: Tina Tonte, JD Minch

Consultants: Chris Pruitt

Guest:

Secretary: Tina Fouts

- Presented March minutes, which were sent in advance through USAW Membership website to review and provide updates
- Request to add Mary Friedt to the attendance log
- Pat Culp demonstrated how to locate the minutes and financials to review before each meeting
- Motion to accept minutes presented by Jason Miller.
- Mary Friedt seconded the motion.
- With the correction to the attendance log, Motion passed unanimously

Treasurer: Jeff Strueder

- Nothing changed outside money coming in.
- Will be a change moving ahead – 1800 checking account – more money will go in for cultural exchange. Tied to the debit card for the cultural exchange trips.
- We are now avoiding bank fees again because we are over \$100k threshold
- Only one CD left in FCFCU – will be transferred at the end of the year.
- Budget vs Actual report – 3x sponsorship check came in.
- Athlete Membership is 63% of budget; clubs charter, sanctions, insurance. Equipment sales – early on this year are showing in the balances.
- T-shirt sponsorships are in.
- Reported amounts received for Folkstyle gate and registration.
- Jason Miller asked if the gate receipts were in line with past years. Jeff will look into this question but believes we are in line.
- Jason Miller feels online purchase of admission tickets are much better at the gate.
- Jeff Strueder stated that of the \$20 gate fee we keep \$18 of that but streamlining of the gate is much better than cash as well as all of the work after, counting cash and getting it into the bank, etc.
- Heartland/Cultural exchange monies are starting to trickle in.
- Accounting fees – audit has been done, had a small fee to clean up quick books.
- Publication cost was down. Postage was more than budgeted.
- Folkstyle State Tournament, was a little over \$100k profit. Still have some expenses coming in.
- Freestyle State awards have been ordered and paid for

- Paid for 2 camps – Franklin and Team Jeff
- Air fare has been paid for Cultural Exchange trip
- Jennifer Pierson made a motion to accept the Treasurer's report
- Mark Mundy seconded the report
- Motion passed unanimously.

Old Business

Clarification on several items

- Pat Culp wanted to clarify some things.
- State tournament streaming took a lot of effort, equipment, and people to set up for 27 mats.
- She is asking if we want to bring back the championship mat for Freestyle/Greco State tournaments.
- Ryan Parrish thinks it is a terrible idea partially because we get so backed up on the mat and wait an hour or more to wrestle one more match.
- People can stream on every mat now so people can find the matches.
- Jimmy Tonte agrees with Ryan's comments. The championship mat makes for a longer day.
- Both like 3-man mechanics but the waiting extra time doesn't make it worth the time.
- Mark Mundy stated we could do a video review for a challenge. This is being discussed as to how to do it without a true championship mat.
- Jen Ratliff said that last year Mark Mundy tried to send extra referees when they knew championship match was coming up.
- She said we did have some challenges on separate mats and it worked.
- Mary Friedt agrees, getting people to the right mat can sometimes be difficult.
- Thomas Pompei said awards are a nightmare when they have to wait for the championship match to be wrestled on a separate mat.
- Pat Culp said that the video review is a little more complex now, but it can be done. We can train Mark Mundy so that he can share with other referees.
- JD Minch agrees that we don't want to slow down the tournament and make kids wait on their awards.
- Pat Culp stated she will send out a zoom meeting announcement for tournament committee meeting and bring Alex Johns in from Avon.
- We have reinstated 2 qualifiers for the state Freestyle tournament.
- All sanctioned local tournaments are qualifiers.
- Also, there are some national events that they can also use as qualifiers.
 - Junior Nationals UWW, Flo Nationals, 15U/16U and 17U/20U, World Team Qualifiers and Western Regional (right before world team trials).
- We are adding freestyle events and gradually eliminating Folkstyle qualifiers.
- USAW Folkstyle Nationals and NAHCA High School Nationals have been qualifiers in the past but are no longer.
- Pat Culp would like to have publicized tomorrow. Duals count.
- Jen Ratliff and Ben Nicely are working to determine where these are and what counts.
- Jen Ratliff is working with the duals and attempting to get them on Trackwrestling.
- Pat Culp will work with Nick Hull to make sure they are on Trackwrestling.
- Getting them on Trackwrestling will help with reporting to determine the 2 qualifiers required.
- Jimmy Tonte asked if last chance qualifiers still count. Pat Culp stated that as long as they are sanctioned and depends upon payment.
- Jason Miller asked if we can put Freestyle Nationals that count for qualifiers to put them out on the website prior to Folkstyle state. Pat Culp said they have been added and are on Trackwrestling now so they can choose them when registering for the freestyle state.

- Jennifer Pierson stated she was forwarded the tournaments and wants to make sure she has them all.
- Pat Culp wanted to clarify that if you are wrestling the freestyle event, it takes 2 qualifiers to participate.
- Women's separate Freestyle event does not take 2 qualifiers and Greco does not take 2 qualifiers. Older (Veteran's, University, etc.) are excluded because they don't always have those age divisions included at local tournaments.
- Danny Struck would like to talk about coaches' bands and how they are handed out. Feels we were losing money doing it the way we did at Folkstyle State. Would like to have a discussion at a different time. Pat Culp said that was a great point. She will bring this up for discussion in the tournament committee meeting and will reach out to Danny Struck to discuss.
- Jeff Strueder also said that we used to give everyone with a coaches' card had free admission. There were a number of people that had coaches' bands but not admissions bands. Pat asked to have this put on the agenda to discuss at May or June meeting.
- Tina Tonte asked for clarity purposes do we charge athletes that have competed and come back for another session? We never have in the past.

Qualifications for Central Regionals and Fargo

- Pat Culp said we need to get this information out to everyone. Wants to make sure everyone understands they have to compete at freestyle state finals.
- Understanding that there are exceptions, on occasions.
- Jason Delois stated on the girls' flyers, it states that you have to wrestle in Freestyle State. He would like to have the requirement removed from the flyer. Discussions were held that there is always the opportunity for exceptions and wondering if we should leave it on the flyer.
- Pat Culp asked to come up with some wording and send it out to be reviewed.
- Tina Tonte asked for any updates to the flyer to be sent to office@iswa.com and Pat Culp and they will review and updated if needed.

New Business

Hotel Accommodations

- Pat Culp asked for anyone that need hotels for Freestyle/Greco State and Central Regionals to let Lauren know. Deadline for Central Regionals is 4/15 and deadline for Freestyle/Greco State is 5/1.

Consultant & Staff Reports

- **Law & Legislation – Steve Pugliese**
 - Not present. No report
- **Sports Medicine – Nicole Moss**
 - Not Present. Pat Culp reported that Nicole is looking to do something for local events. She is working on it for skin checks. Either they aren't doing them or not following procedures. She will try to come up with something to send to all clubs.
- **Technology – Chris Pruitt**
 - The initial concept with new streaming platform is to bring to the board as an alternative to Track/Flo streaming that we are using currently.
 - Has a rough business outline and revenue model that leverages heavily on media buy advertising for businesses to promote using ads.
 - Cost estimates will include upgrades to equipment and staffing.
 - Happy to talk with a select group to review documents.
 - Pat Culp will put a group together and set up another meeting to discuss.

- **Olympic Wrestling Styles Consultant – Zach Errett**
 - Not Present. Report received via email.
 - Only thing to report is the new rule changes which most were covered on the Referee meeting a few weeks ago.
 - Also, the JOWC removed almost all of the kids' modifications recently.
 - Essentially almost mirroring the UWW rules.
 - It's the State's decision on what to or not to enforce.
 - Regional and National they will be in effect
 - Mark Mundy explained that they are trying to eliminate modifications. These have caused our kids to be at a disadvantage at higher level competitions.
 - Thinks it is a good thing to follow rules when you are traveling to other locations so that all are competing with the same rules.
- **Membership Staff – JD Minch**
 - Athletes 9,303 athletes up 70% from last year; 66% new memberships
 - Leaders 1,230 up 12% from last year, 38% new
 - 200 current clubs up 12% from last year, 15% new
 - Sanctioned events 111 up 131 from last year%
 - Things are looking good, covid dropped off, we have recovered.
 - 10 athletes registered for the cultural exchange trip.
 - 4 teams have registered for 14U duals from other states registered, Indiana makes 5.
 - 2 new sanctions this week and 1 new charter this week.
 - Have had around 30 age verifications this week.
 - Got ahold of score clock people – 2 controllers being refurbished.
 - Sent our 20 connectors in and they are being updated with new software.
 - Deliveries from Rudis have gone to people that need them.
 - One delivery went to Jason Miller yesterday.
 - Asked directors if they can come on the 13th to load the truck or be at Avon to unload the truck.
 - Will contact Mark Stevenson. Jeff Strueder asked if we can get a quote from other vendors.
 - Pat Culp will reach out to Mark Stevenson to get a quote.
- **State Services - Staff – Tina Tonte**
 - Club Sanctions are currently underway.
 - ISWA 2022 Freestyle/Greco & Women's' Freestyle State Finals is sanctioned.
 - Friendly reminder for section directors to contact clubs who need to provide the office with event flyers and sanction the events that were bid at the annual meeting within 2 weeks of event date. If the club's event is listed on the google calendar but not on the ISWA Event Schedule, the club has not completed the sanction online within www.usawmembership.com.
 - Website updates: New FS/GR Rules will be sent out the first of the week along with determined FS Qualifiers for Freestyle State.
 - Team Indiana pages and FS/GR state pages are underway. Team leaders need to be aware that Team IN paperwork will be updated this week. Paperwork will be prepared with details of trips and clarify a payment plan for Fargo \$300 deposit due after state placement to ensure spot on team. The payment plan is as follows: \$180 each Saturday following: May 28, June 4th, 11th, 18th, 25th. If wrestler wishes to stop payment plan, an email is required to office@iswa.com requesting the payment plan needs to stop and a donation or alternative payment option to complete the \$1200 payment before camp? Question: Is Fargo camp June 30th? (Insurance certificates details for camps are needed) All payments should be completed by camp.

- JD will provide weekly updates on registered athletes. Note the duals price has increased for Women and Jr duals to \$700 (\$100 more). No payment plan is scheduled at this time. If board/team leaders wish to make this change, the office needs that information before April 15th. And if so what deposit amount and when should final payment be scheduled?
- USAW membership has not listed the national events for the office to include Team Leaders as admin for team entry. Once this opens state services will proceed and contact team leaders to begin entry.
- FS/GR State & Women's FS State details were emailed to members with event link. When is the tournament committee meeting?
- Supplies and tournament preparation underway. QR Code needed for gate/entry tickets.
- Additional member emails sent: Women's state no qualifier specifications, Women's RTC Indiana Creek special guest
- Upcoming Mooresville article/post will be coming once new room is completed in May
- Nick Hull provided a video to share with members about Freestyle/Greco season and RTC opportunities announced.
- Danny Struck provided a state coach announcement for members about Team IN coaches opportunity and more coaches education with highlights on FS/GR season.
- Social media team-Jennifer Pierson has offered to be lead on social media postings to stay more consistent and offer event listing earlier in the week. She has requested the social media team: Ryan Parrish, Danny Struck and Pat Culp to stay on call if needed.
- Question: FS/GR State Final Special Guest? Wrestler Gift count 1700?
- June 14-16th I will be traveling but still maintaining state service remotely. June 28-30th I will be on vacation.
- Jen Ratliff asked that we put a no refund policy on admission tickets for those who purchase in advance. Tina Tonte said to email the office by Monday and she will have the flyer reviewed at the tournament meeting.
- Pat Culp stated that there is a \$25 discount for wrestling two styles. This was discussed in the August meeting. She will work with Trackwrestling to link the women's event with the others so that the discount will apply across their event as well.

Directors Reports

Vice Chair– Administration – Ben Nicely

- Not present. In West Virginia, officiating today.

▪ Tournament Director – Roby Webster

- Wanted to say thanks to all for helping at state tournament.
- Will need to discuss things at a later date about the tournament and if we continue with 2 sites?
- For Freestyle will try to put out a spreadsheet in advance to sign up for duties
- If you don't sign up, you will be filled in somewhere and get the listing out a week in advance.
- Girls' tournament - had some issues with confusion as to them thinking they could wrestle in 2 events on the same day.
- Jimmy Tonte is trying to get the Women's committee together to review to get some insight on the setup, to get a feel for what the people think.
- Roby Webster thinks clarifications need to be made on when they can wrestle in 2 events.
- Pat Culp indicated these items will be discussed in our June meeting when we recap and review the state events.

- Had complaints of problems following Trackwrestling to know where their kids need to be.
- In the case of Folkstyle state it was an internet/cell service issue.
- **Hospitality Director – Linda Robinson**
 - Went well for Folkstyle State.
 - Working on upcoming events and social for Central Regionals.
 - Cerutis will be contacted this week for catering for the social.
 - Scholarship committee received 14 applications.
 - Has reached out to scholarship committee and is having a meeting on 4/22 and will get zoom set up and email out to committee.
 - Currently printing all applications and associated documents and will email to all committee members.
 - Will have completed by the 13th for review.
 - Jason Miller asked for the deadline – it was 4/2 and was reported on the website.
 - Mark Galka, Mary Friedt, Michelle Kaster, Linda Robinson, and Mark Stevenson are the committee members.
- **Pairing Officials Developmental Director – Jennifer Ratliff**
 - Most items she needs to discuss are for the tournament committee meeting.
 - There were 3 women who registered for dual sessions on the same day.
 - They are getting emailed coupon codes for freestyle registration.
- **Indiana Representative to National Pairings – Jean Whetstone**
 - Working local tournaments
 - Folkstyle state – championship shirts, never seem to be enough ordered.
 - Veterans didn't get shirts. Need to count better.
 - Jason Miller – seems to be a guessing game, never know how many will sign up.
 - Jonah said he will keep trying to adjust the algorithm.
 - Jen Ratliff asked what we do about shortages as she got emails from veterans asking if they were to get one.
 - Jonah will speak with 3X to see how we could make it happen.
- **Equipment Director – Jonah Odum**
 - Gear update – stuff in and distributing for Heartland/Girl's Nationals.
 - Email sent for Schoolboy, Cadets and Juniors to get information to submit to Rudis.
 - Have had some struggles with items that went on backorder.
 - Shipping and communications have been difficult.
 - Set up a girls' team store and it went well. All the gear was wrong, didn't have the women's logos correct. They are having to re-do those.
 - Rudis plus membership – they will be giving him coupon codes to him. They agree to give one to each person who qualifies for the national teams.
 - He is trying to get a couple of athletes from them to do a free ISWA camp. Should hear from them next week.
 - Jason Miller said that for all 4 boys' teams and the girls' teams at Heartland this year, each parent will give him an email address and will give to Jonah to send the coupon code delivery.
 - Discussions with Jonah, Tina Tonte, and Jason Miller regarding delivery of Rudis information. The list will be sent to the office for delivery.
- **Mat Officials Developmental Director – Mark Mundy**

- Jimmy Tonte thanked Mark for going over the new rules at Mooresville and sent to the office.
 - Mark Mundy stated that we want to stay in line with what they are doing regionally and nationally. Will be good for the kids.
 - Headgear is still required 14U and down. Mouthguards still in effect.
 - Working on trying to staff the tournaments, several events going on.
 - Some new officials signed up.
 - The only request he has is to contact him earlier if you need him to coordinate officials.
 - Best way to handle situations is to get a head official and they will coordinate bringing in officials.
 - Working on filling local, state, regional tournaments staffing.
 - Pat Culp asked Mark to get the list of officials to Lauren Roux for rooming lists.
 - Mary Friedt asked about putting rules listing for headgear and mouthguards in the flyer.
 - Mark said that mouthguards are an Indiana requirement and that we would need a vote as a board. USA wrestling does not require a mouthguard. It is a national federation rule that we follow.
 - Mark Mundy recommends that we follow the USA wrestling guidelines for all rules and applications and eliminate all modifications we have had in the past for Freestyle and Greco. The only modification currently is for mouthguards for 14U and down.
 - Danny Struck seconded the motion.
 - Mark Mundy moved that we table the discussion until we have the discussion about both styles. Will take a full vote.
 - Jimmy Tonte seconded the motion to table.
- **Folkstyle Referees Developmental Director – Jim Littlejohn**
 - Not present. No Report
 - **Logistics Director – Lauren Rioux**
 - Has gone through rooming list.
 - Will be at the same hotel as Folkstyle state for 14U.
 - Pat Culp said Steve Livingston was to reach out to her.
 - Cadet Duals – has been in contact with Corey.
 - Jr Duals – boys and girls on same bus.
 - Will be in contact with team leaders.
 - Fargo – Jason DeLois had asked about shortening the time of the trip for the girls.
 - Jimmy Tonte said the girls pay the same cost and are done 2 days sooner.
 - Jason DeLois had asked about getting a small bus to bring them home earlier to decrease the cost.
 - Pat Culp feels we had this discussion earlier and it was more expensive to bring them home early.
 - Jeff Strueder believes that we can get a smaller bus that costs less, it might be doable.
 - Discussed the possibility of costs for busses.
 - Will need to find out costs and how many wrestlers we will have.
 - Danny Struck stated that from past budget meetings, this would bring up the cost for the boys considerably.
 - Discussions of possible scenarios for bus sizes. We looked into renting vans and couldn't find anyone in Indiana that would rent vans to North Dakota.
 - Per JD Minch we rent 48 or 55 passenger busses and until we get 48 girls, it doesn't make sense to rent a 48-passenger bus as the cost per athlete would be higher.
 - JD has a contact with a coach that runs this type of bus rental operation.
 - Lauren Roux will look into the costs to see if it is an option.

- Kid's nationals – Jonah Odum and she have been looking into flights.
- Flights are looking at between \$900-\$1100.
- Looking at approximately \$1700 per kid. Need to determine if we want to do this trip or not.
- Jimmy Tonte asked Jonah for his thoughts.
- There are kids that want to go but the price is very high. He feels that if we are going to use refundable tickets, we are in the over \$1000 range. He mentioned sending a coach out there and have the costs all be on the families.
- Discussions around costs and whether we should sponsor the trip and if so, how?
- Jeff Strueder spoke about getting a refundable ticket and send a coach, once we know there are kids going.
- We will need to determine the coach ratio per athletes?

- **Section 1 – Mark Galka**
 - Not present. Report via email
 - Pushing clubs and their wrestlers to make sure they get in at least Two Freestyle events before FS/GR State finals May 13-15th.
 - There are several opportunities in the section 1/2 area.
 - Hobart FS Duals, Hobart FS/GR open, King of the Ring in Merrillville, and South Bend FS/GR Open
 - Making sure we have numbers for champion shirts for Freestyle Men and Women along with Greco Roman Champion shirts.
 - Women's Freestyle medals need to be separated from Men's ahead of the tournament

- **Section 2– Mary Friedt**
 - Focusing on Central Regionals have reached out to 5 clubs and have 16 commitments so far.
 - Only 2 mats confirmed for table help so far, work in progress.
 - Some academies and clubs said they would help.
 - If you are staffing tables, you need 3 people.
 - Will be paid less if they are not staffing the mats.
 - Reminding all clubs of the 2 qualifiers.
 - Several regular tournaments sanctioned.
 - Will have several pop ups closer to the tournament requested.
 - Central Regionals was a qualifier for Fargo in the flyer. Asked what that means.
 - Top 6 at Central Regionals qualify for Fargo.
 - Let her know if there are people coming up who would be willing to staff a table. Will be perks, but just unsure what all at this time.

- **Section 3 – Jennifer Pierson**
 - Will start posting events for the upcoming weeks on social media.
 - She will do one social media post including club flyers and then midway through the week will bump as a reminder for the clubs.
 - If they are not sanctioned by Sunday evening, they will not be included in the posting.
 - Reaching out to section 3 clubs in regards to FS/GR State.
 - Has reached out to all section 3 clubs that have bid tournaments to make sure sanctions are taken care of.

- **Section 4– Mark Stevenson**
 - Not Present. No Report.

- **Section 5 – Michelle Kaster**
 - Not Present. No Report.
- **Vice Chair – Jim Tonte – Programs**
 - **State Coaches Director – Danny Struck**
 - Coaches' Council meeting was held on Monday night
 - Make sure website are updated – check your section of the website and make sure it looks right.
 - RTC/Cultural exchange may need updated for format.
 - Spoke with Steve Livingston regarding schoolboy duals – talking about costs of the trips – discussing whether discount is appropriate if they don't need gear. (Gear credit if doing multiple trips - \$25 credit maybe?)
 - Kids' nationals discussed
 - Make sure coaches are getting words out about Central Regionals and how to qualify.
 - Let him know if there is anything on the website about Central Regionals that need updated on the website.
 - Discussed summer trips.
 - Has added names of board members on the applications for coaches. If you see that someone hasn't applied that you feel should, let them know.
 - Please make sure they are in the application. He sends them to the office to make sure they have all credentials needed for the trip they are applying for.
 - Camp money – every year, under state coaching category there is an education allotment. Brings in someone from a higher level (not ISWA) and the money is used for this.
 - Athlete appearance for Freestyle/Greco state – has reached out to Derek Sikora and he said he will provide someone. They usually give us one a year.
 - Congratulate Thomas Pompei as a silver certified coach.
 - Jimmy Tonte asked about Gary Myers and where he is on the list for silver certification. Danny said some things were lost in the process. Some coaches had gone through the education process before Mike Clayton came into the role. They are looking at a plan to get them certified.
 - Discussed others who are currently working on their silver certifications and have attended their clinics.
 - Danny feels that we have the most coaches who have attended the clinic.
 - Discussed gear credit for multiple trips. Will look into it.
 - Pat Culp asked if there is a way to do a small clinic around weigh in time for the guest athlete.
 - She feels we need to utilize the resources we are provided.
 - Danny Struck asked who would be allowed at the clinic, especially if we have 1200 or 2000 kids weigh in.
 - Pat Culp will bring up in the tournament committee meeting.
 - **Cadet/Junior Director –Jake O'Neill**
 - Coaches Council Meeting Discussions:
 - 16U/Junior Duals
 - Team Leader for 16U Duals is Corey Graham
 - Team Leader for Junior Duals is Tom Hall
 - 16 U and Junior Duals Camp at Marian on 6/9 - 6/11 has to be adjusted to accommodate 16U duals date TBD
 - Fargo

- Team Leaders for Fargo are Isaac Ray and Quinn Harris.
- Fargo camp dates are 6/30 - 7/2 at Marian or Indiana Tech.
- **Olympic Styles Development Director – Nick Hull**
 - Not Present. No Report
 - Pat Culp reported he is having duals set up on TrackWrestling.
 - Finalizing Reese Humphrey for virtual Sunday classes.
 - Will be sending videos to her this week.
- **Kid's Director – Jason Miller**
 - Heartland trip is all ready to go.
 - Working through gear issues as Jonah said. Has been disaster. Stuff is still coming in. Still short some items for coaches. He thinks all kids gear is in.
 - Officials and Coaches, we are still trying to piece some things together.
 - Talked about kids Nationals trip.
 - Schoolboy Duals seem it is underway and headed in a good direction.
- **Regional Training Center Director – Josh Curry**
 - Not Present. No Report.
 - Danny Struck said he said on the council meeting he was working on creating practices and will reach out to Nick Hull to make collaborative effort and will reach out to coaches on the board to maybe plan or do short videos for the RTCs. On Monday he was working on a schedule for that.
- **Team Leader Director – Thomas Pompei**
 - Going to reach out to Quinn Harris as a second team leader for Fargo so they can split the Cadet/Junior duties.
 - 6/30-7/2 camp at Indiana Tech.
 - Danny Struck asked to reiterate to the new team leaders what their duties are with regards to hospital visits, coordinating weigh-ins, etc.
 - Thomas plans to communicate everything to them and is planning to work with them some at state.
 - Danny Struck stated that on the coaches' application – “who applied” tab at the bottom he has sorted as to who applied for what position. He has not assigned them or told them they are coaching the trip, but is telling who has applied so that people can make comments if necessary.
 - Schoolboy Duals staff has been chosen unless there are concerns from the board.
 - He and Jake O'Neill are close on Cadet Duals/Junior Duals staff.
 - Fargo staff has a large number of applicants with all criterial met so he may ask for assistance in making choices for staff.
 - Thomas would like the cards/QR codes to be updated to look a little nicer.
- **Women's Director – Jason DeLois**
 - Not present (dropped off the call before report was provided). No report.
- **Cultural Exchange Director – Lou Silverman**
 - As JD Minch and Jonah Odum mentioned, we are now up to 10 athletes for the trip, with deadline on Wednesday.
 - Need 2 athletes to complete the trip.
 - Thanked Danny Struck for sending email that helped in filling the spots.
 - Watching situation in Ukraine for safety consideration.

- Will reconsider depending upon status leaving 6/28-7/8.
- **Folkstyle Developmental Director – Ryan Parrish**
 - Working with stuff with Jason Miller for Heartland Duals.
 - Would like to discuss with Coaches' Council how we are filling teams, wrestle offs are becoming a problem with spring breaks.
 - Pat Culp recommended bringing it up in the June meeting when we discuss tournaments.
 - Is ready for the trip.

Additional items

Freestyle/Greco and Women's then Central Regionals will be discussed at May meeting.

Pat Culp will send calendar for 2 years for the May meeting.

Review the annual publication at that time – to streamline.

Need to get started on the annual meeting and decide how we will handle that.

Upcoming meetings

June 26th meeting – annual recap

August 6th – budget meeting

Jeff Strueder motioned to adjourn the meeting

Jennifer Pierson seconded the motion

Meeting Adjourned @ 3:16pm

Next Meeting will be May 1 at 12:00 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Tina Fouts

ISWA Secretary